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IMPACTS OF FISCAL YEAR 2003 BUDGET ACTIONS ON THE YUCCA
MOUNTAIN PROJECT
Between February and May of this year, the Yucca Mountain Project initiated a major
replanning effort to align the project to the fiscal year 2003 budget. The enclosed paper
summarizes the replanning effort we undertook and its impacts that resulted from the
extended continuing resolution at the beginning of fiscal year 2003 and the final
appropriation, which was significantly below our budget request.
Our replanning effort was based on the following priorities: maintaining a safe working
environment; developing, on an achievable schedule, a license application for submittal
to the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission that meets its requirements; and ensuring the
defensibility of the Project's technical products.
Although we still believe we can submit a license application in 2004, there are
significant impacts. These include: deferral of field tests; delays in starting
transportation activities; partial closure of the Yucca Mountain site facilities; significant
reductions in overhead expenses; and rescheduling of repository design activities.
The Project also took advantage of the replanning process to develop a more effective
approach for addressing the remaining Key Technical Issue agreements with the
U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission. This approach "bundles" several agreements into
technical groupings resulting in a more comprehensive system view.
The key period for success of this new plan is the remaining three months of this fiscal
year and the first six months of fiscal year 2004. During this critical period, technical,
scientific, and design work must be completed to allow time to compile the license
application document for submittal to the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission. If the
Program receives its full budget request at the start of 2004, the plan could still be
executed. However, if the 2004 Appropriation is below the Program's budget request or
if there is a lengthy continuing resolution, there would be a significant risk that the
license application would not be ready for submittal by December of 2004 and the Project
could be forced to initiate shutdown of additional site activities and reevaluate other
project work.
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Thank you for your interest in this important nationalendeavor. Please feel free to
contact either Victor W. Trebules, Jr., at (702) 794-5429, or J. Russell Dyer or me at
(702) 794-1300 if you have any questions..

hn Arthur, III
ty Director

OPC&M:VWT-1451
Enclosures:
1. Yucca Mountain Project Replan Effort
and Impacts
2. Fiscal Year 2003/2004 Baseline YMP
Field Testing with Customers, Impacts,
and Schedule
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Enclosure 1

YUCCA MOUNTAIN PROJECT REPLAN EFFORT AND IMPACTS
OVERVIEW
This paper summarizes the Yucca Mountain Project replanning effort to realign the Project to
operate within a FY 2003 appropriation well below our planned level. At the same time we
maximized our potential to achieve our two primary objectives: to produce a license application
by December 2004 and to initiate waste shipments in 2010. We conducted an in-depth review of
the baseline plan to identify 1) work that does not directly support the license application and
could be deferred, eliminated, or reduced to address a $130M shortfall, 2) work that had to be
added to address emerging issues, and 3) work that should be combined for greater efficiency.
These priorities guided our review:
* Maintain a safe working environment for all employees and visitors
* Develop and submit a license application that will be successfully docketed and will facilitate
a three-year Nuclear Regulatory Commission (referred to as the Commission hereafter)
licensing review

* Ensure the defensibility of the Project's technical products
To maximize our long-term success, we preserved milestones needed to initiate spent nuclear
fuel and high-level radioactive waste shipments in 2010, maintained our safety infrastructure,
and remained committed to completion of vital scientific tests needed to produce a quality
license application, including seepage, conductivity, and moisture monitoring tests. In addition,
we:
* Added new work to address emerging issues. This work is designed to resolve volcanism
issues, increase the robustness of the license application, and fund licensing support network
activities.
* Bundled Key Technical Issues to more efficiently and effectively respond to agreements
made with the Commission. While we had already intended to do this, the replan provided a
vehicle for implementing for this change.
Nevertheless, the replan resulted in specific impacts identified below. Although none of them are
on the critical path (that is, none of them are required for our primary objectives), they increase
our risk of achieving - by 2004 - the quality license application we intend to produce.

*
*
*

Deferral or elimination of new field tests. Delay in these tests, which DOE intended to be
confirmatory, adds to the risk in defending our license application after submittal.
Delay in starting the Transportation Project increases the risk that the transportation
infrastructure will not be in place to support waste shipments once a license application is
received.
Partial closure of Yucca Mountain site facilities to reduce the accessible portions of the
Exploratory Studies Facility and maintain our commitment to safety in the accessible parts of
the Facility.

I

*
*

Significant reduction of general support and administration. The reduction included
downsizing the amount of Information Technology and Project Control support to the
Project; and reductions to other supporting functions.
Reduction of Project contingency will limit the Project's ability to mitigate risks.

We define success as production of a high-quality license application. Success of this plan
depends on completion of the remaining technical, scientific, and design work in the last three
months of this fiscal year and the first six months of FY 2004 to allow time to compile the
license application for submittal to the Commission. If the Program receives its full FY 2004
budget request at the start of FY 2004, this revised plan can be executed. However, a continuing
Resolution at the start of FY 2004 at the same level as this year, or a FY 2004 appropriation
below the Program's budget request would significantly increase the risk that a license
application will not be ready for submittal to the Commission by December 2004.
IMPACT OF FY 2003 CONTINUING RESOLUTION
AND FINAL APPROPRIATION

During FY 2002, the Office of Civilian Radioactive Waste Management and the YMP operated
with an appropriation of $375M. For planning purposes, we developed a "baseline" plan tied to
the Program's budget requests of $590M for both FY 2003 and FY 2004. The key near-term
milestone of this plan was the submittal of the license application to the Commission in
December 2004.
At the beginning of FY 2003, we operated under a continuing resolution at the funding level the
Senate proposed of $336M - nearly $40M below the FY 2002 appropriation level - until
February 20, 2003, nearly five months into the fiscal year. The actual appropriation for FY 2003
was $457M, more than $130 million below the Program's budget request. These figures are
presented in the graph below, showing the unfunded requirements that forced the replan.
Impact of FY03 Continuing Resolution and Final Appropriation
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REQUIREMENT TO REPLAN
The result of the extended FY 2003 continuing resolution and the reduced appropriation
necessitated a replanning of the YMP work scope for the five-year baseline period. The
Department of Energy (DOE) and its Management and Operating contractor (Bechtel/SAIC,
referred to as the Contractor hereafter) initiated this effort during the continuing resolution,
period. The DOE directed the Contractor to take all actions necessary to perform within the
limited funds being made available. Also, during this time the DOE did not provide money to the
states and counties, since the money had not been authorized by Congress.
When we received the FY 2003 appropriation, more than 20 percent below our request, at the
end of February 2003, it became clear that all work scope in the baseline plan could not be
executed as scheduled, and the work had to be replanned.
The YMP continued its critical review of spending to limit new financial -commitments,
contracts, travel, training, conferences, etc. The DOE requested the Contractor to conduct a
critical, in-depth review of the baseline plan to reduce or defer work that does not directly
support the license application based on the following priorities:
* Maintain a safe working environment for all employees and visitors.
* Develop a license application-to be submitted that will be successfully docketed and will
facilitate a three-year licensing review by the Commission.
* Ensure the defensibility of the Project's technical products by developing and maintaining
the validity, reproducibility and retrieveability. of data, information, and processes used to
prepare those products...
REPLAN PROCESS
In performing this review, the DOE invited the Contractor to recommend new approaches that
could satisfy DOE's priorities even with significant budget reductions. The DOE recognized that
Project participants, including contractors, the National Laboratories, and the U.S. Geological
Survey needed to work together to develop recommendations for areas of work that could be
deferred or reduced without compromising the quality and docketability of the license
application. In particular, the DOE directed that a risk-based approach should be used to meet
the requirements and budget and schedule constraints.
The Contractor responded in early March with a summary level strategy based on the revised
funding targets. In its response, the Contractor used the following priorities for evaluating the
work that could be deferred, eliminated or reduced,
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.

Safety and security of personnel and material
Compliance with contractual commitments and requirements
Work in support of submitting a license application
Non-license application support work
Discretionary work

The Contractor cautioned, however, that the submittal date of the license application to the
Commission in December 2004 had taken on a significantly higher level of schedule risk. The
result is parallel critical paths that create significant schedule risk that must be aggressively
managed to minimize last minute integration and technical issues..
The DOE request and the initial Contractor response provided the basis for intense interactions
over the next two months, during which different options with varying levels of curtailment of
site activities were evaluated. The impacts of all these options were carefully evaluated.
REVISED BASELINE PLAN:
IMPACTS

Ultimately, the DOE and the Contractor agreed to implement the planning option to maintain
safe operations with limited site access and accommodate the effects of the continuing resolution
and the reduced FY 2003 Appropriation. This option reduced previously baselined workscope,
held the license application submittal to December 2004, initiated phased reduction in some
contractor staff areas, and caused a partial shutdown of site activities. Approximately $50M out
of $370M of Contractor work at Yucca Mountain is being eliminated in both FY 2003 and FY
2004; the rest of the reduction comes out of transportation and other program activities.
Specific impacts resulting from the replanning effort versus the previous baseline include the
following:

.

-

-

*

A bow wave of license application work is shifted into the first six months of FY 2004 due to
the inability to ramp-up during the continuing resolution and the impacts of the reduced FY
2003 budget appropriation. However, the majority of the scheduled license application work
will be accomplished and will be included in the license application.

*

There will be a reduction-in-force in Las Vegas of 50 to 70 personnel and approximately 100
more people will be taken off the Project at the National Laboratories from the total of
approximately 1,500 employees (approximately 10 percent). The reductions will occur in the
July - August time frame.

*

The site will be partially closed.
Access to the Exploratory Studies Facility will be limited, restricting the accessible
portions. The Exploratory Studies Facility will be accessible by rail to the cross-drift
turn-off, and accessible by foot beyond for scientific experiments.
Passive scientific testing will continue; minimal new testing will be initiated. The ongoing heater test will continue to be monitored through the cool-down phase and ongoing experiments in the Exploratory Studies Facility will continue. Work will continue
to develop the pre-repository natural system baseline.
The number of tours will be limited and there will not be any open houses for the general
public.

*

Pre-closure Safety Analysis & Design
Extend the completion date for design inputs to the license application.
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Some work scope will be added to resolve the seismic design requirements.

Post-closure Safety Perfoimnnce Assessment
Defer some plannedttests. The cross-drift heater test and seepage test will be deferred
because they are not necessary for the license application.
The design for the license application (subsurface, waste package and engineered barrier
system) will be completed in parallel with the Total System Performance Assessment,
increasing the schedule risk associated with developing the license' application.
Ongoing scientific tests will continue.
New work scope will be added to resolve data qualification and software issues.
Work will continue to address the Key Technical Issue agreements.
Work will continue on improving our understanding of the natural system and improving
the natural system models and the total system performance.
License Application Support
Work scope will be added for the licensing support network contractor.' The licensing
support network is an electronic discovery support system where millions of Project
records are to be made available to participants in the licensing proceedings. We will
continue to screen material to be loaded into the licensing support network. The
Commission requires the licensing support network to be available six months prior to
the license application submittal..
.
.
Work scope will be added to develop licensing and licensing defense strategies.
Support of near-term licensing issues, including stakeholder interactions will increase.
Work will continue to write.the license application.-.
Emergency Management Strategic Development Plan for Repository Development and
Operations will be deferred to FY 2005
*

Management and Integration
Eliminate external support for peer reviews' and product reviews
Reduce laboratory lead support by 43 percent in FY 2003 and an additional 17 percent in
FY 2004
.
-.
-.

*

Environment, Safety and Health
Reduce support to environmental reclamation and monitoring
Reduce support for repository land withdrawal
Reduce pollution prevention/waste minimization efforts

* Information Technology Support
-

-

*

Eliminate expansion of server room and Data Center consolidation
Eliminate cyber security internet traffic audits
Reduce proficiency training
Defer upgrades to databases
Reduce support to existing systems and eliminate development of new systems

Project Control
- Reduce estimating support

5.

-

Reduce timeliness for information requests

REVISED BASELINE PLAN:

-.

-.

TESTS TO BE CONTINUED AND TESTS TO BE DEFERRED
In evaluating our testing program we took care to preserve those tests that will suppoft the
licensing basis (see attached table for details) including:
* The Drift-Scale Test
* The alcove 8/Niche 3 Seepage and Tracer Testing
* Thermal Conductivity Testing
* Bulkhead Moisture Monitoring Program
* We also preserved the funding for the Nye County and Inyo County Drilling Programs - (sample collection and curation support) because of the value they provide for independent
confirmatory data.
Impacts to the scientific testing program include deferral of tests not needed to address the Key
Technical Issues or support the licensing basis, and identification of alternate avenues to collect
needed data. The attached table provides a high-level summary of the changes to the testing
program.
REVISED BASELINE PLAN:
BUNDLING OF KEY TECHNICAL ISSUE AGREEMENTS

-

Through continued interactions with the Nuclear Regulatory Commission staff, review of the
latest draft of the Yucca Mountain Review Plan, and replanning work to support the license
application, the Project has developed a more effective approach for resolving the remaining Key
Technical Issue agreements. This approach "bundles" several individual agreements into one of
22 technical process groupings. This integrated approach results in a total post-closure system
view. Each agreement will be explicitly addressed by the time of license application submittal
through technical basis documentation or through a specific plan for closure.
CONCLUSION

L

The key period for success of this new plan is the remaining three months of this FY and the first
six months of FY 2004. During this critical period the remaining planned technical, scientific,
and design work must be completed to allow time to compile the license application document
for submittal to the Commission. If the Program receives its full FY 2004 budget request at the
start of FY 2004, this plan can still be executed. However, a continuing resolution at the start of
the year at the same level as this year, or a 2004 Appropriation below the Program's budget
request would significantly increase the risk that a license application will not be ready for
submittal to the Commission by December 2004.
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J. R. Schlueter, NRC, Rockville, MD
G. P. Hatchett, NRC, Rockville, MD
C. W. Reamer, NRC, Rockville, MD
A. C. Campbell, NRC, Rockville, MD
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R. M. Latta, NRC, Las Vegas, NV
J. D. Parrott, NRC, Las Vegas, NV
John Greeves, NRC, Rockville, MD
N. K. Stablein, NRC, Rockville, MD
H. J. Larson, ACNW, Rockville, MD
W. D. Barnard, NWTRB, Arlington, VA
W. C. Patrick, CNWRA, San Antonio, TX
Budhi Sagar, CNWRA, San Antonio, TX
Steve Kraft, NEI, Washington, DC
J. H. Kessler, EPRI, Palo Alto, CA
J. R. Egan, Egan & Associates, McLean, VA
M. J. Apted, Monitor Scientific, LLC, Denver, CO
R. R. Loux, State of Nevada, Carson City, NV
Maijorie Paslov Thomas, State of Nevada, Carson City, NV
Alan Kalt, Churchill County, Fallon, NV
Irene Navis, Clark County, Las Vegas, NV
George McCorkell, Esmeralda County, Goldfield, NV
Leonard Fiorenzi, Eureka County, Eureka, NV
Andrew Remus, Inyo County, Independence, CA
Mickey Yarbro, Lander County, Battle Mountain, NV
Spencer Hafen, Lincoln County, Pioche NV
Linda Mathias, Mineral County, Hawthorne, NV
L. W. Bradshaw, Nye County, Pahrump, NV
Josie Larson, White Pine County, Ely, NV
R. I. Holden, National Congress of American Indians, Washington, DC
Allen Ambler, Nevada Indian Environmental Coalition, Fallon, NV
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